Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION: Lums Pond State Park – Nature Center 
1068 Howell School Lane

Bear, DE 19701
Thursday, October 24, 2013
9:30 a.m.

ATTENDANCE:

Council Members

Ron Mears, Chairperson

Ron Breeding 

Jim White   
 
Joe Smack 


Clyde Shipman


Greg Johnson 

Bill Robelen


Staff
Charles Salkin, Director

Esther Knotts

Scott Carrow

Bob Ehemann


Matthew Chesser


Ray Bivens 

Greg Abbott




Visitors

Tony and Jan Durham


Jim O’Neill
I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:40 a.m., welcomed guests, and thanked Mrs. Durham for providing “pinch bread” for the consumption of the Council   
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the May 2013 minutes. Greg Johnson made a motion to approve the minutes, Joe Smack seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

The Chairman thanked staff and Council members for their concern during his recent surgery and recovery. 


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society –Bill Robelen Reported. 
The Society received $13,219.00 in Grant in Aid.
The Fort Delaware Society office has been repainted.  

Former Council member Bill Craven’s health is not good.

2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
Council is still trying to determine the boundaries of White Clay Creek Nature Preserve.

3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears No report. 

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported. 


No new contracts or interest in properties.

Chazz said the Wolfe House is about 95% complete and is expected to be “wrapped up” by the spring.

      5.  Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund – Ron Breeding and Bob Ehemann reported. 



Bob reviewed how the Trust Funds are granted to municipalities.

Bob presented the following projects and requests for grant funding: 
· Town of Frankford Municipal Park – playground equipment - $30K requested

· City of Harrington – Freedom Park – pathway, benches, sign - $20K requested

· City of Newark – Leroy Hill Park- baseball fields - $78.5K requested

· City of Wilmington – Curtis Mill Park – entrance and access improvements - $130K requested

Ron Mears asked for a motion to approve granting the funds.  Rob Breeding made the motion and Clyde Shipman seconded.  The motion carried unanimously. 
Bob thanked Chazz for his leadership and stated that he “had his hand” in every project that received Land and Water Conservation Trust Funds.

Greg Johnson asked what the average percentage of the $50 million was used for distribution.  Chazz replied 2.5% is typical.  The average yield is $1.5 million per year.  Typically the Division uses it all; one-half for grant projects and one-half for Greenways and Trails.   

Ron Breeding asked for a member of the Council to volunteer to serve on the committee to review LWCTF requests.  The committee currently has a representative from Sussex and New Castle Counties, Ron Mears asked Clyde to serve on the committee as the Kent County representative.  Clyde agreed to serve on the committee.  
III. 
Public Comment – 
 Jim O’Neill congratulated retiring Park Director Chazz Salkin.  Jim expressed appreciation for   Chazz’s leadership and fairness during his tenure as the Director. 

Jan Durham thanked Chazz and congratulated him on his legacy.

IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation – Chazz reported. 
Chazz stated that the Division submitted the capital and operating budget for the Governor’s recommended budget in January.

The Division requested door openers and received some money for facilities at the Inlet and also operating dollars.  We did not receive any new positions but we are hoping that will change.  The Division requested funds for the Gordon’s Pond Trail for next year for operations and maintenance of that new facility.   We have requested enforcement and maintenance positions.  
November 13th is the budget hearing.  

The Department will propose a fee increase on services and permits.  The Division will request increases in daily entrance fees and annual passes.  We would like to get across-the-board increases to catch up with rising costs since the last fee increase 7-8 years ago.  We will also request implementation of an administrative process or structure which will allow the Division to do a consumer price index increase when needed and would authorize an administrative process to increase fees in the future.  Ron Mears asked if we had requested this last year and Chazz said that a bill did not get submitted last year.  However, last year, the General Assembly and administration realized that Parks needs more money.  The Secretary is working aggressively to get DNREC get the Division more General Fund money.
Greg Johnson stated that he hoped that there were not anymore thoughts about giving away any additional revenue generators like surf tags.  Chazz said that we are not aware of any new ones and that the auxiliary members’ bill passed through the Senate but did not get to the floor of the House.  Chazz stated there are people in leadership positions, such as the Speaker of the House, who understand that we cannot continue to give away the Parks’ revenue stream and assets.  Chazz anticipates more proposals will continue to come.  He stated that the Division wouldn’t oppose a policy or priorities for people in special categories to have some differential treatment but the Division can only afford to do that if we have a steady revenue stream and an adequate budget.  
B. Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
1.  Personnel – none reported  
2.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.
Greg commended Mr. Salkin on his retirement and thanked him for his service.
Greg shared highlights from the handout for the Office of Administration including Business Services, Marketing, Publications and Volunteer Services. 
Greg stated that 986 surf permits had been given to fire fighters which cost the Division $64,090 in lost revenue.  Ron Mears asked if there had been any restitution from the legislators or if there was any indication of how the Division would be reimbursed for the loss.  Greg spoke about the proposed fee package.  Discussion continued regarding the number of vehicles on the beach and that in the future there may be a need to limit carrying capacity.  Clyde shared a photo from the newspaper showing numerous surf fishing poles on the beach and noted, “not one pole was attended by a fisherman’.  
Greg briefly discussed the E-newsletter that is sent to nearly 16,000 email addresses.  Greg stated that there is a correlation between the newsletter and the impressive increase in campground reservations.  
The Division attended the World’s Largest RV show in Hershey.  Staff promoted camping in State parks, provided coupons, conducted surveys, and gained some valuable information.
The internship program included 54 interns this year logging over 7000 hours.  Greg Johnson’s son was an intern and Greg stated that he had a great experience.

In June, there was a leadership meeting of the Friends groups.  At the meeting, the Division shared budgeting woes and discussed how the Friends groups could assist the Division with Legislation.  
Revenue for FY13 was up less than 1% but the Division was pleased with that because the weather this year was horrible.  So far in FY14 revenue is up 1 ½ - 2%.

Clyde congratulated the staff on the wonderful job they did on the Summer Program Guide.

Greg shared information on the newly formed partnership with Cabelas.

3. Operations and Programming – Scott Carrow and Ray Bivens reported.
Scott stated that David Redgrave is finishing his field training. Randy Burridge who was hired as the new enforcement trainee at Auburn Heights is enrolled in the academy.  

Scott thanked Chazz for his support of the enforcement staff during his tenure with parks.

Ray Bivens shared positive comments from Trip Advisor and commended Nick McFadden and White Clay Creek staff on the praise they received via the site.

Ray commended the staff on the recent renovations to the Lums Pond Nature Center. 

Joe Smack said he had attended an event sponsored by the Zoological Society.  He asked how that partnership worked and if the Division received funding from the Society.  Ray explained the terms of the partnership agreement.  

Ray also discussed the popularity of the cabins at Cape Henlopen, the damage to the Monkey House at the Zoo, the successful partnership with GoApe  (Aerial Advenuture Course), the record setting attendance at a White Clay Creek concert, and asked the Council to take time to read the kudos section of the handout. 
Ron Mears asked if there had been any money appropriated for the pier at Cape Henlopen.  Matt Chesser said no money has been appropriated but the Division is looking at some innovative solutions, most of which are cost prohibitive.

               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
Matt Chesser thanked Chazz for his support during his tenure.  
Matt’s highlights from the Parks Resource Office included the groundbreaking at the Gordon’s Pond Trail,  the Assawoman Canal, the progress on the Tri-Valley trail, the C&D Michael Castle Trail ribbon cutting event, the Heels & Wheels Walk/Bike Conference, and the Outdoor Recreation Inventory.  Matt also highlighted projects in the Land Preservation Office (LPO) and the Office of Design and Development (ODD) including the LPO Conservation Easement Program, and ODD’s projects at Auburn Heights, Bellevue, Killens and Lums Pond.  

Jim White asked about a spur on the Junction Breakwater Trail.  Matt said that is on hold right now due to the community filing a law suit.   
Clyde asked if there would be a connector spur to Fort Delaware from the C&D Canal Trail.  Matt said that Mark Chura is heading up the effort to make that happen.

Matt discussed the issues and concerns at the Biden Center at Cape Henlopen.  The Division has agreed to stop use of the building for most purposes in 2014 due to the results of a code compliance study.  The Division may send out an RFI to find a partner to help renovate the building and find alternate uses. 

Matt shared the rehab project implementation plan for FY 14.  State Parks get $2.5 million for rehab.  The list outlined how that money will be allocated.   

VI.  
Updates

VII. 
Old Business
A.   DSSP/Inlet area improvements
Matt made a presentation on the proposed enhancements at the Inlet at Delaware Seashore.  Construction is expected to be completed in May.  
Clyde asked if any thought had been given to a kayak launch at the site.  Matt stated that the Division is considering it and is waiting until the current projects are complete to determine where it would best fit. 

Ron Mears asked if the dry stack storage is profitable.  Matt said that it is mostly full with occupancy in high 90%.

Matt shared with the group that Cindy Todd was hired as the Construction Project Administrator to fill the vacancy created when Britt Murray retired.  

VIII.  
New Business
A. Beach Wheel Chair Policy
Last year, a federal complaint (from the Department of Justice) was received regarding the limited access to beach wheelchairs.  The complaint was related to access to unguarded beaches and having more readily available access.  This initiated the writing of a Beach Wheel Chair policy.  The policy was negotiated through the Attorney General’s Office.  It will allow for one chair to be left (locked) on the beach.  Visitors will be able to make a reservation to use this chair.  In addition, there will be another chair available in case someone comes to the beach and did not make a reservation in advance.  Beach wheel chair rentals are available also.  Ron Mears asked how many wheel chairs the Division owns.  The Division has 11 beach wheel chairs in use (2 at Indian River, 6 at Delaware Seashore, 3 at Cape Henlopen).  Ron Mears asked if we still use the Mobi-mats. Ray said yes but they are not left out when the beaches are unguarded because of fear of theft.  
Clyde updated the Council on a recent meeting with the Director of NJ State Parks regarding the DRBA reestablishing ferry service from Fort Delaware to Fort Mott and discontinuing the Salem connection.  In 2012, 2712 visitors came from Fort Mott to Fort Delaware. That service was not offered in 2013.  This year only 198 passengers came from Salem to Fort Delaware. This was a huge loss in attendance.  The pier at Fort Mott was damaged in a storm but the pier has been fixed.  Now the only repair that is needed is to the ramp.  This repair could be completed for $30,000.  Clyde requested that the Council send a letter endorsing the reestablishment of ferry service to Fort Mott for the 2014 season.  The Chairman called for a second to this request, Ron Breeding seconded and the request carried unanimously.  

VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Next meeting – February 6, 2014 –  Kent County 
B. Schedule for 2014 meetings: February 6th, May 1st, August 7th, November 6th 
C. Delaware State Parks School – November 7, 2013
D. Retirement party for Chazz Salkin – Deerfield Golf & Country Club – October 30, 2013
E. Retirement reception for Chazz – October 31, 2013- R&R Bldg
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment 
Ron Mears commended Chazz on his leadership of State Parks, said that it was joy to meet and work with him, and that Chazz will be missed.  
Chazz thanked staff and Council members for their good works over the years.  

The chairman called for a motion to adjourn.  Ron Breeding made the motion and Clyde Shipman seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m. [image: image1.png]
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